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North Carolina Presbyterian Historical Society

Winter, 2011

Spring Tour:  April 29-30

A Journey Back in Time:

Native Americans, Early Settlers, and Small-Town America
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First Presbyterian, Wadesboro    from www.fpcwadesboro.org
     Our Spring Tour for 2011 will cover a rather undiscovered and delightful area of North Carolina that is historically important to the religious history of the state. The lower Pee Dee River Valley includes one of the earliest recorded religious sites in the Southeast at Town Creek, and some great examples of small-town and rural America.  Our tour will concentrate on three Presbyterian churches with long, varied, and rich histories.  

     The recipe for this tour is as follows:  Start with a town that dates back to Revolutionary War North Carolina, and fold in the Scots moving westward from Fayetteville and the Scots-Irish Presbyterians settling the area from the Great Wagon Road. The next day, cross the river to a generous serving of archaeological study of Native Americans from the Mississippian Era, add an antebellum plantation church, a church established by Highland Scots in 1795, a lively small town, and a dash of country music!  The result will be an eclectic mix of experiences that will leave you hungry for more.

   The tour will begin with registration at First Presbyterian Church of Wadesboro, located at 208 South Green Street. Here we will meet Mr. John Jennings Dunlap, a noted local historian.  He will lead us on a walking tour of downtown Wadesboro that will include several churches, including the Episcopal Church. When we return to First Presbyterian, Mr. Dunlap will speak to us about the history of the town of Wadesborough and how the town was first established and named to honor Revolutionary War heroes.

      The Hon. Foyle Hightower, Jr., will then tell us about the history of the First Presbyterian congregation and will lead us on a tour of this beautiful facility, which dates back to 1905.  Rev. Heather Koontz, Interim Pastor, may join us for the discussion. 

      Following the presentation at Wadesboro First, our group will head up US 52 North to the town of Albemarle for dinner and an overnight stay.  After dinner, Sam Martin will lead us in a discussion of the “ancestry” of the Scots and Scotch-Irish congregations in the area and how the differences played out.  
     The tour continues on Saturday, April 30, with breakfast at the motel and checkout.  The first stop for Saturday morning is Town Creek Indian Mound State Historic Site on NC 731 east of Mt. Gilead.  This mound was merely a local curiosity until 1937, when Joffrey Lanning Coe began his research and excavations that lasted for fifty years.  The ceremonial center, surrounding plaza, houses, and over 500 burials have been located and studied.  A center of the Pee Dee culture from around 1100 to around 1400 A.D., Town Creek was linked by trade and association to other centers located down the Pee Dee River in South Carolina and Georgia and west to Etowah in the NC mountains.   This Southern Mississippian Appalachian culture was very different from the Piedmont Village Tradition to the north.  The archaeological area became a state historic site in 1955, and limited excavations continue today.  A guide will share with us the story of early settlement and religious life in the southern piedmont of North Carolina. Structures and artifacts are on view there, as well as a very interesting presentation in the visitor’s center. 
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Town Creek Ceremonial Center, from www.nchistoricsites.org 

      Leaving Town Creek, we will next visit Pee Dee Presbyterian Church, built in 1858 on land that was a part of the Little Plantation south of Mt. Gilead on the edge of Richmond County. Fayetteville Presbytery appointed a committee to organize a church on Little River near the trading path and Morganton Road, and it was organized on December 18, 1858, with five members. The church continues to be used today.  Church historian Eugene Burroughs and Rev. Leila Evans will join us for this part of the trip and show us the church.

       The First Presbyterian Church in Mt. Gilead will be our next stop on the tour.  Originally known as Sharon Church, it was the first Presbyterian congregation in Montgomery County.  Although the records of Orange Presbytery for that period were destroyed by fire, it is believed to have been organized on Dyson’s Creek near Mt. Gilead in 1795.  

       The presbytery minutes do record, however, the installation of their first minister in 1812.  Rev. William Peacock was born in Glasgow, Scotland, in 1768.  When he came to America, he worked as a clerk for a merchant in Cross Creek and later established his own store on the Pee Dee, becoming very prosperous.  Although Presbyterian ministers were required to be educated, William Peacock was not the product of a seminary.  Having had a very pious mother, and being greatly affected by the Great Revival that swept the area in 1802, he was accepted in the care of Orange Presbytery and licensed to preach in 1810.  It is thought that William N. Peacock, another minister of Sharon and also a minister at Macedonia Church in the eastern part of Montgomery County, might have been the original Rev. Peacock’s son. The elder Peacock served Sharon Church until his death in 1830.

      Sharon’s first log building burned and was replaced by a frame one.  A third structure lasted until 1903, at which time the congregation moved into Mt. Gilead and became Mt. Gilead Presbyterian Church.  The current building was completed in 1927, and the congregation’s name was then changed to the First Presbyterian Church of Mt. Gilead.  Church historian Helen Meacham will guide us through the building.
       Following the tour of the church, we will lunch at the fabulous Ford Place Restaurant, a converted Ford dealership very favorably reviewed in Our State magazine, July 2010, p. 130. This year’s awards for church histories will be announced after lunch. In closing, we’ll have some live country music and a short presentation on opportunities in the area for your afternoon enjoyment, including area potteries, antique stores, Uwharrie National Forest, and the North Carolina Zoological Park.  And if you aren’t in a hurry, the Music Barn in Mt. Gilead has a bluegrass band every Sat. night from 7:00 to 9:00! ◙
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Need a ride to Wadesboro?  Call Tony or Sheila Brewer, and we’ll see what we can do to get you there! Tel: (919)776-8091; email: abrewer8091@windstream.net. 

The tour schedule, accommodations, map, and registration form are on pp. 8-9.  

Awards:
If you know of a recently published church history or a completed history project that you feel is worthy of consideration for an award, please send the book or a description of the project to Awards Chairman Mrs. Ann Myhre, 1005 Park Avenue, Garner, NC 27529, by Monday, March 15.  Her contact information is on the next page. ◘

Executive Board Members

John Myhre, President and Acting Treasurer 
1005 Park Ave., Garner, NC 27529

Phone: (919) 772-5514

E-mail: johnmyhre@nc.rr.com 

Joy Heitmann, Secretary

5021 Elaine Ave., Raleigh, NC  27610

Phone: (919) 862-0529

E-mail: joy_heitmann@mindspring.com  
Tony Brewer, Program Chair

915 Evans Dr., Sanford, NC 27330

Phone: (919) 776-8091

Email: abrewer8091@windstream.net 

Sally MacLeod Owens, Membership Chair

710 N. Person Street #204, Raleigh, NC  27604

Phone: (919)-835-0920

Email: sally.owens76@gmail.com       
Ann Myhre, Awards Chair

1005 Park Ave., Garner, NC 27529

Phone: (919) 772-5514

E-mail: annmyhre@nc.rr.com 

Sam Martin, Publicity Chair

P.O. Box 1037, Biscoe, NC  27209-1037

Phone: (910) 428-4165

E-mail:  smartin8@embarqmail.com 

Barbara T. Cain, Newsletter Editor

1041 Shelley Road, Raleigh, NC  27609

Phone: (919)-782-0944

E-mail: btcain@nc.rr.com
Dr. Donald B. Saunders, Past President 

1739 Sunset Drive, Blowing Rock, NC 28605

Phone: (828) 295-8917

E-mail: saundersdb@appstate.edu
    
Obituaries

Arthur H. Burgess, Jr., died on Nov. 5, 2010, at his home in Hickory.  A life member of our society, he had served as treasurer from the fall of 2008 to early 2010. A lifelong, fourth-generation member of First Presbyterian Church in Hickory, he was Clerk of Session, youth leader, Sunday School teacher, and church historian.  He also supported the local Hispanic congregation of Iglesia Presbiteriana Emanuel.  He served for many years on the Executive Board of the Presbytery of Western North 

Carolina and was moderator of Budgets and Funding for the 204th PCUSA General Assembly in 1992.  A graduate of UNC-CH, he was a CPA in the firm his father had founded in Hickory.  His wife of 45 years, Becky Burgess, died in 2009.
Jessie Rae Scott, who died on Dec. 26, 2010, was a life member of our society, along with her husband Gov. Robert Scott.  She was born in Swepsonville in Alamance Co. and grew up in a mill village there.  The first in her family to graduate from college, she then married the son of Gov. Kerr Scott in 1951.  When Bob Scott was elected governor in 1968, the family continued to drive to Hawfields Presbyterian Church each Sunday.  She and Bob Scott were married 58 years before his death in 2009.

Executive Board Meeting held 

Jan. 8, 2011

      A meeting of the society’s Executive Board was held at the home of John and Ann Myhre on Saturday, Jan. 8.  Tony Brewer, Sam Martin, and Don Saunders were unable to attend, but we were joined by Tom and Brenda Spence, our former president and secretary.

     Because of the resignation and later death of our treasurer, Arthur Burgess, the present state of our finances was not clear.  After this meeting, however, the Burgess family was contacted, and they have sent us other records that have filled in most of the gaps. It is hoped to have a treasurer’s report at the next meeting.

      In recent years our membership dues have not covered our expenses, particularly our newsletter and website.  The board therefore voted to increase an individual membership to $15, a family membership to $20, and a life membership to $125.  

     It was also agreed that we should create a list of email addresses of those members willing to give them.  This would enable us to improve communication with members, some of whom may prefer a digital newsletter to the paper version.  The board further approved an assurance that such a list would not be shared with any other individual or organization.◙

http://www.ncphsociety.org/ 
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Welcome to the 
North Carolina Presbyterian Historical Society. 
Our 2011 Spring Tour of Historic Churches will be held in Anson and Montgomery counties on Friday-Saturday, April 29-30 – the weekend after Easter. Register for this tour today!
      So, members, have you checked out our website yet??  This is what the framework looks like, and you see there is much to explore.  Information about the Spring Tour has been up for a couple of weeks, and this newsletter will be available on the website soon after you receive it.  Past newsletters and photos from past meetings are also there.  Under “Tours” you can now find a list of all the places we have visited on our yearly tours since 1967.  Soon we hope to have a list of awards we have given and speakers at our past annual meetings.

      As a result of the website, officers have occasionally received requests for information about churches or ministers.  Plans are underway to provide more historical information the site, as well as links to on-line resources.  For example, Google Books has many digital, searchable versions of works that are out of copyright.  If you go to the main Google page, click on “more” at the top, then “Books”.  A search for “Presbyterian minutes” brings up a number of works, including Records of the Presbyterian Church in the United States of America, Vol. 1, which includes the minutes of the Presbytery and Synod of Philadelphia and the Synod of New York, 1707-1788.  You can then do a word search within the volume.  We intend to add links from our website to this and other useful resources for Presbyterian history.

      Have a look from time to time to see what has been added:  www.ncphsociety.org
 




Forward Planning Dept:  Annual Meeting in Warrenton, October 8, 2011


About an hour north of Raleigh is the beautiful and historic town of Warrenton.  Its streets and lots were laid out in 1779 at the crossing of colonial transportation routes.  Nathanael Macon and his brother founded the Warrenton Academy in 1786, and the town soon became a cultural center.  The cotton gin brought wealth to the surrounding plantations, and by 1860 Warren County was the richest in the state.  Today, 90% of the business district is designated as an Historic District, and there are 50 properties in the county on the National Register of Historic Places.  


The Presbyterian Church in Warrenton was organized in 1827, and the present structure was built in 1855.  We will learn about Warren County Presbyterians over the years, and we plan to visit other historic churches and houses nearby.  Put it on your calendar now and meet us there. ◘ 




 St. Andrews to merge with Webber
      On January 31st, plans were announced for the academic and administrative operations of St. Andrews Presbyterian College in Laurinburg to be merged with those of Webber International University of Babson Park, Fla.  Although St. Andrews will be under the umbrella of Webber and will share some programs with it, the two institutions will keep their own names and residential campuses.

      The most immediate benefit of the merger to St. Andrews would be its continued accreditation by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS) and its eligibility for NCAA Division II membership. These have been under increasing threat because of the large size of the college’s debt, incurred over the years to repair old buildings and to build a new equestrian center.
      For both Webber and St. Andrews, the merger would expand in a cost-effective way the range of courses available to students, and a comprehensive distance education curriculum would be developed.  The equestrian program and national championship equestrian teams at St. Andrews are of special interest to Webber because of its proximity to the hundreds of horse farms around Ocala, known as the horse capital of the world.
       Established in 1927, Webber International University is a co-educational, independent, non-profit university offering both under-graduate and graduate programs, primarily in business.  Approximately twenty percent of its students come from countries in Europe, South America and Asia.  Its president, Dr. Keith Wade, is an alumnus of St. Andrews, class of 1987.

      St. Andrews Presbyterian College was formed through the 1958 merger of Flora Macdonald College and Presbyterian Junior College for Men. The college offers the baccalaureate degree in 14 liberal arts and sciences majors. It is especially well known for its Scottish Heritage Center and Pipe Band, its accessibility for students with physical disabilities, and its equestrian program.  
     In an interview with the Fayetteville Observer published February 1st, college spokeswoman Melissa Hopkins said it wasn’t clear whether tuition at St. Andrews would rise, although she did not think so, or whether any positions there would be lost.  She said the schools were working with the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS), the U.S. Department of Education, and state regulatory authorities in North Carolina and Florida to have the merger approved.

      [The Scottish Heritage Center at St. Andrews is home to a collection of congregational and other Presbyterian histories donated by the North Carolina Presbyterian Historical Society.  Most of these are winners of our society’s history awards. As far as we know, the merger will not affect the collections in the Heritage Center.]
(Sources for this article include press releases from St. Andrews and an article in the Fayetteville Observer by Jennifer Calhoun on February 1, 2011, used by permission.)
Scottish Heritage Weekend

St. Andrews, March 18-20
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      If you like things Scottish, Laurinburg is the place to be on the weekend of March 18-20.  Speakers at the Scottish Heritage Symposium will discuss Scottish music and poetry, the Gaelic language, and the relationship of Scottish settlers in North Carolina to the Society in Scotland for the Propagation of Christian Knowledge (SSPCK). Scottish fiddler Bonnie Rideout will be there, Singer Mairi Sine Chaimbeul, and of course the St. Andrews Pipe Band. On Sunday the Kirkin’ of the  Tartans Worship Service will be in the Laurinburg Presbyterian Church.  For more information, call (910) 277-5236 or visit the website http://www.sapc.edu/shc/scottishheritagesymposium.php.◘




    www.bonnierideout.com

Fall 2010 Meeting at First Presbyterian Church, Durham

by Sally MacLeod Owens.

      NCPHS held its fall meeting on October 16, 2010, at First Presbyterian Church in Durham.  Dr. Peter Fish of Duke University is the church historian.  He spoke about the First Presbyterian Church as have various missions since its founding late in 1871.  A frame building first housed the church.  The current brick building has been enlarged as needed.  The congregation started Sunday schools and churches, particularly in neighborhoods near tobacco-processing plants and warehouses and near textile mills.  

      As time has passed, the tobacco and textile industries have declined while businesses and other industries as well as colleges have grown.  During World War II, and even before, the church had several guest rooms where visiting pastors and wives of servicemen at Camp Butner could stay while visiting in the area.  During the war, the church offered its facilities to the USO as a place of respite for service personnel on leave.  Ms. Ann Myhre talked about her uncle, Rev. Dr. Kelsey Regen, who was pastor during the war years and into the civil rights era.

      The 1940s through the 1960s brought the struggle for civil rights for African Americans into Durham.  Sit-ins, marches, demonstrations favoring justice for blue-collar workers, and the development of black-owned businesses characterized this era.  North Carolina Central University and Duke University have taken part in these activities. 

      More recently, the congregation under the leadership of Pastor Joe Harvard has been involved with a large downtown homeless shelter, feeding ministries, Habitat for Humanity, substance abuse programs, etc.  The church voted not to move to the suburbs but to remain active in downtown Durham. 

      The Hayti Heritage Center, housed in the former St. Joseph’s A.M.E. Church, was hosting a large motivational event for at-risk youth that Saturday, so we were not able to visit the center.  They did, however, lend for our meeting a display of large pictures depicting the struggle for Civil Rights.  Hayti was a vibrant African American community in Durham that was largely destroyed when the Hwy 147 by-pass was built through the middle of it in the early 1970s. The area was, and through the Heritage Center has continued to be, at the forefront of economic development and justice issues.  We did take a brisk walk to a few blocks of East Main Street known as the Black Wall Street, a place where black-owned businesses developed and thrived.  Among these are the North Carolina Mutual Insurance Company and the Merchants and Farmers Bank. ◙

Edwin Kelsey Regen

(from the talk by Ann Myhre at First Presbyterian Church, Durham, Oct.16, 2011)


Rev. Dr. Edwin Kelsey Regen, my uncle, was born in 1904 in Lynnville, Tennessee.  He attended Davidson College (Class of 1926), and in 1929, he graduated from Louisville Theological Seminary with two scholarships – one for study in homiletics at Union in New York and one for travel to Palestine, the Near East and Europe. In 1930, he married Jocelyn Watson of Memphis, and their honeymoon was the trip abroad. The same year he was ordained and installed as pastor of Madison Ave. Presbyterian in Covington, Ky. (PCUS).  From 1937-41, he was pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, Middletown, N.Y. (PCUSA).


Then from April 1941 to the fall of 1960, Kelsey was pastor of First Presbyterian in Durham. This was a time of war and of social change. Because there were so many men training for war in nearby towns, the church saw as its mission to be a “home away from home” for them. They kept an open house in the parlor, where servicemen and women could find food, newspapers, writing supplies, and people to befriend them. Members took them to lunch after church in their homes or to restaurants. Some of the Catholics and Jews attended their own places of worship and then came to First Church for worship.   (Cont’d on p. 7)
(Cont’d from p. 6)
      Kelsey always titled his sermons.  Six weeks after Pearl Harbor, he preached “The Christian Message to a World at War: Part 1 of 2,” which began, 

      Six weeks ago today we were shocked and stunned by the announcement over our radios that our nation had been attacked by a hostile military force. Then followed swiftly the formal declarations of war. For twenty-three years we had hoped and labored (but not hard enough) that that would not happen again. And for the past two years and more, since September 1939, some of us had hoped (with varying degrees of optimism) that America might escape military involvement in the struggle raging in Europe, and so be able to make to the cause of world order and peace a nonmilitary but nevertheless costly and constructive contribution. Those hopes were blasted at Pearl Harbor and Manila. And now we are engulfed in what Mr. Walter Lippmann so accurately defined the other night as the ‘first world war involving all the armies on all the continents and all the navies on all the oceans.’ It is a terrifyingly thorough and a ghastly spectacle. 

     Since December fourteenth nothing has been said from this pulpit directly concerning the war. But this morning and on next Sunday I want to try to say to you some things which it seems to me should be said now while they may be said and while they have some chance of being listened to receptively.

      Kelsey Regen did not hesitate to say what he thought needed to be said. For example, he was out of town when the Durham city council passed an ordinance to allow movies to run continuously on Sunday. Because he had been out of town all day when a reporter called him for comment, he said he had not read about it and thus could not comment on the issue. The reporter quoted him as having no comment. Uncle Kelsey immediately wrote a letter to the editor in which he explained the circumstances that had led to the misleading quote. He then stated his belief that the “operation of movies during the customary hours for Church worship offer no real hindrance to the sincere worshiper.” According to family reports, this ran counter to the opinions of the majority of the Session of the church.

      Again, while he was at First Church the question of whether blacks should be prevented from worshiping with the congregation raised its ugly head. The Session voted to seat anyone who came to worship. 

      In the archive provided by my cousin were two 1950s versions of Pastor Information Forms. The church had 960 members at that time. In 1952, his salary was $7,200; by 1959, it was $8,400. Housing was “a very nice house located in a desirable residential section, all utilities paid, car and expenses provided.”  By 1959 the church was contributing to an annuity for him. He stated that “two or three summers during the past ten years the Church has given the minister a two-month vacation for special study.”  His main objective was “to minister to the personal spiritual and other needs of the congregation in a more direct and individual manner than can be done in groups or in corporate worship…. I do as much general calling for cultivation of right relationship as possible [and] regular hospital calling, average 4 afternoons a week.”  Under Study Habits, he wrote, “I try to maintain as rigidly as possible a schedule of four to five mornings per week for study.” 


While in Durham he served on the Board of Trustees of Davidson College; the Board of Regents of the Presbyterian Orphans Home at Barium Springs; the Board of Directors of the Durham Community Fund; and the Mental Health Board.  He also was in the Rotary Club of Durham; an adjunct faculty member in Pastoral Theology at Duke Divinity School; and Moderator of the Synod of North Carolina.


In the fall of 1960, Kelsey became pastor of First Presbyterian Church, Richmond, Va., where he served until his death in 1965. An editorial about him at that time noted that he “spoke the truth in love.” Another commented that he had been pastor to the whole city of Durham. ◙

[ MAP]

Wadesboro is on US Hwy 74, which runs east and west, and on US Hwy 52, which runs north and south. Both highways become Caswell St. in Wadesboro, which crosses Greene St.

Recommended accommodations:  Quality Inn, 735 SR 24/27 Bypass, Albemarle, NC 28001.  Rooms for Friday night, April 29, have been set aside for us until April 8 at the special price of $59.95 + tax for room with one king size bed, $67.95 + tax for room with two double beds.  Telephone (704)983-6990 or (704)983-5597 for your reservation and tell them this is for the NC Presbyterian Historical Society meeting.  Other possibilities nearby include Sleep Inn (704 983-2770) or Hampton Inn (704 985-1111).


Schedule and Registration Form for the Spring Tour

Friday, April 29, 2011

12:00 p.m.

Registration at the First Presbyterian Church 





208 South Green St., Wadesboro

1:00 


Walking tour of Downtown Wadesboro 





Historian John J. Dunlap

2:30


Presentation on Anson County history

3:15


Break

3:30


History and tour of First Presbyterian Church 


Hon. Foyle Hightower, Jr.

4:45


Leave for Albemarle

5:30


Check in at Quality Inn, if staying there

7:00


Dinner, Ryan’s Steakhouse 

7:45


Evening program:  





The “Ancestry” of Scots and Scotch-Irish Churches 






in Old Anson and Montgomery Counties.

8:45


Executive Board meeting

Saturday, April 30, 2011
7:30-8:30 a.m.

Breakfast and check out of Quality Inn

8:30


Leave for Town Creek Indian Mound 

9:00


Tour and presentation at Town Creek

10:30


Pee Dee Presbyterian Church 

11:30


First Presbyterian Church of Mt. Gilead



12:30


Lunch at the Ford Place Restaurant

1:15
Music


Announcement of History Awards


Presentation on Montgomery County 

2:00


Adjournment




Registration:  $12.00 (includes speakers and tour book, but not meals or accommodation).  Suggested accommodations and map are on the opposite page.  Reduced rates at Quality Inn until April 8.
Please send form below and check (payable to NCPHS) by April 22 to NCPHS, P.O. Box 20804, Raleigh, NC  27619-0804. If you have questions, please contact our Program Chairman Tony Brewer at abrewer8091@windstream.net or 919-776-8091.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Registration

Name(s): __________________________________________________________________________

Address: __________________________________________________________________________

Telephone:____________________________Email:_______________________________________

No. of registrations _______ @ $12  =  $ __________

Dues if included (Individual $15; Family $20; Individual Life Membership, $125): $__________

Total enclosed: $________ Please send this form with your check (made out to NCPHS) by April 22 to NCPHS, P.O. Box 20804, Raleigh, NC  27619-0804. 
If you can do so, please put the following announcement in your church bulletin or newsletter:

The North Carolina Presbyterian Historical Society will hold its Spring Tour in Anson, Stanly, and Montgomery counties on Friday and Saturday, April 29-30.  In addition to historic small town and country churches in the area, we will have a guided tour of the Native American ceremonial grounds that were excavated at the Town Creek Indian Mound Historic Site. We hope you will join us!  For more information, please contact Program Chairman Tony Brewer at 919-776-8091, or check the website at www.ncphsociety.org. 

If you have not yet paid your dues for 2011, or if you would like to join, please include them with your registration for the Spring Tour.  If you will not be able to come to the meeting, just put your information on the form and send it with your check to the same address:  NCPHS, P.O. Box 20408. Raleigh, NC  27619-0804.  Back dues are forgiven.  Of course, you do not have to be a member to come to our meetings, but we do hope you are willing to pay the small membership fee to sustain our organization.

      Annual Dues:

        
   Individual---------------------------$ 15.00

        
   Family-------------------------------$ 20.00

      Individual Life Membership----------- $125.00

North Carolina Presbyterian Historical Society





P.O. Box 20804

Raleigh, NC  27619-0804

Inside:

     Spring Tour information, April 29-30, pp. 1-2

         Registration form, p. 9.

     Check out our website, p. 3  (www.ncphsociety.org)

    St. Andrews Presbyterian College merger, p. 4

